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Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes - amended
February 9, 20156
1:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Lori Boyer, Anna Lopez Brosche, Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson, Reggie Brown (arr. 1:20)
Also: Council Member Aaron Bowman; Kirk Sherman and Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Jason Gabriel, Peggy Sidman and Jody Brooks – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Paul McElroy, Tom Petway, Mike Hightower, Melissa Dykes, Nancy Kilgo and Wayne Young – JEA; Mike Weinstein, Angela Moyer and Joey Greive – Finance Department; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas – Public Works Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:02 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Jody Brooks of the General Counsel’s Office distributed and discussed a draft of a substitute to Ordinance 2015-764 amending the JEA Charter relating to the utility’s annual financial contribution to the City and a draft Interagency Agreement between the two parties to be attached to the ordinance. Ms. Brooks addressed several questions raised by various parties about the substitute.

Future revenue streams
Council Member Boyer expressed her concern about the JEA board having the power to negotiate bond terms and covenants that might negatively impact the City’s potential future revenues from JEA. She suggested the inclusion of language in the Charter that the JEA board has the right to negotiate bond terms and covenants but that the rights of bondholders are subordinate to the City’s right to negotiate with the JEA board over future revenue streams and contributions, which the City would agree not to do for the term of the next 5-year agreement. Paul McElroy, CEO of the JEA, said that the revenues flow first to operation and maintenance of the systems, then to bond payments and then to the City contribution and reinvestment in the utility’s systems. The bond markets are geared to expect a pledge of revenues, not assets, and any hindrance of the ability to make that pledge might be viewed unfavorably in the financial markets. City CAO Sam Mousa said the JEA has the right to pledge revenue streams to its bond payments for 30 years, so the City’s access to portions of those revenues in future years is an issue that needs to be addressed. Chairman Gulliford suggested the need to be very clear about the definition of “new business”.  Jody Brooks will work with JEA to craft proposed language to address Ms. Boyer’s suggestion about the City’s right to make claims on potential future revenue streams.
Renegotiation of contribution agreement for cause
Ms. Boyer noted language in the draft substitute that would require the City to consider amending the contribution agreement in the event that changes in federal or state law or regulatory action adversely affect the JEA’s budget and suggested that it be stricken in recognition of the fact that the JEA had, in earlier meetings, resisted the addition of language that would have allowed the City to pursue renegotiation if JEA rate changes and service charge increases had an adverse effect on the City’s budget. Finance Director Mike Weinstein suggested that the language invoke reciprocity in both directions – the Council and JEA could consider renegotiation of terms if outside factors negatively affect the budgets of either entity. Paul McElroy suggested that the language be stricken entirely (p. 9, lines 19-26 of the 2.5.16 draft substitute), and the committee agreed to that removal.

City agreement to moratorium on seeking additional revenue from new business lines
The committee agreed with the insertion of language specifically stating that the City will not seek additional financial contributions from new business lines during the term of the new agreement expiring in 2021. Ms. Brooks will craft appropriate language for the substitute.

BMAP credits
The committee discussed whether the BMAP credit issue should be in the Charter amendment ordinance or in the attached agreement. Ms. Boyer felt that the credits were considered part of the annual contribution and need to be at least referenced in the Charter as being contained in the interagency agreement as part of the supplemental contribution. 
Mayor Curry visited the committee briefly and thanked all parties for their good work on this effort.
Taxability of new business lines
The committee discussed how to codify a policy regarding the taxation of future new business lines into which the JEA may enter, and whether such a policy should be in the interagency agreement or the JEA Charter. Sam Mousa advocated for codification in the Charter; the JEA preferred not having to deal with the time consuming process of a charter amendment in order to add a new business line. Council Member Boyer suggested an amendment to the existing Charter language (21.04(b)) regarding City Council approval of non-traditional business lines that would provide that tax and business treatment of the new line would be determined by the Council at the time of approval of the new business line. There was consensus on adding that language. 
Coordination/approval of JEA work in City rights-of-way
Jody Brooks stated that JEA’s Charter and franchise agreement with the City grant it exclusive rights to utilize the City’s rights-of-way to provide its services, but the utility is still required to obtain the applicable City permits to do the work. Sam Mousa clarified that the JEA does not need to pull City permits for work done by its own personnel (with appropriate notice to the City), but private contractors doing work for the JEA would be required to pull permits.  Ms. Boyer cited the example of new sidewalk construction on McDuff Avenue by the City that was followed by installation of new utility poles by the JEA in the middle of the sidewalks that made those sidewalks non-ADA compliant. Mr. McElroy explained how that situation came to pass and how various restrictions imposed by multiple government agencies produced a poor end result. He said that Mr. Mousa is reviewing the coordination process between JEA and the City and will have recommendations to improve that coordination.

Council Member Schellenberg requested better cooperation from the JEA in notifying council members about projects that are ready for construction in their districts. He feels that council members receive numerous complaints about utility work that they have not been consulted or informed about. Some form of regular communication about starting and ending dates and the nature of the project would be appreciated. JEA board member Mike Hightower said that the information needs and preferences of the 19 City Council members differ, and a one-size-fits-all information distribution policy will not serve everyone’s preferences. The JEA will consult with each of the council members to determine what type and amount of information they want for projects in their districts to best meet their needs.
Council Member Gulliford requested clarification of 7.20 of the Interagency Agreement which provides that work shall not commence on sewer projects until approved by the City. What does “approved by the City” mean? Mr. Mousa noted that earlier in its deliberations the committee had directed that all references to “the City” should be clarified to state either the City Council or the City administration. This section will be clarified to refer to the appropriate department director.
In response to a question from Council Member Gulliford, Ms. Boyer explained the provision of Sec. 21.04(k) of the Charter regarding the ability of the City and JEA to borrow cash from each other for a period not to exceed one year. The explanation of that provision given to the CIP Committee had to do with the entities having the ability to access lower cost borrowing from time to time that would benefit the other.

Council President Anderson congratulated Chairman Gulliford, the committee and all the participants on reaching a good conclusion to a long and sometimes difficult process. He would like to see the substitute incorporating all of the committee’s work introduced with all of the participating council members as co-sponsors to the Finance substitute. In response to a question from Mr. Mousa, Chairman Gulliford agreed that Ali Korman Shelton would brief all the council members not serving on the special committee on the contents of the substitute bill incorporating the committee’s recommendations.
Motion (Schellenberg): the Special Committee on the JEA Agreement recommends a substitute to 2015-764 incorporating all of the committee’s changes made to date – approved unanimously.
The committee agreed with a suggestion by Peggy Sidman that the bill be substituted in the committees of reference next week and recommended for re-referral to give the council time to read and understand the new proposal. The bill will also need to be re-advertised and final consideration of the bill by Council will need to meet the advertisement requirements.
Chairman Gulliford thanked the committee, the JEA and the administration for everyone’s commitment to seeing this process through to a beneficial conclusion.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:19 p.m.
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